
 

 

 

                                                      Faculty Senate Meeting 
                                                      Thursday, April 28, 2016 
                               3:30 p.m. – 5:30p.m., Adelbert Hall, Toepfer Room 

 
 

3:30 p.m. Approval of Minutes from the March 30, 2016, 
Faculty Senate Meeting, attachment              

Roy Ritzmann 

3:35 p.m. President and Provost’s Announcements Barbara Snyder 
Bud Baeslack 

3:40 p.m. Chair’s Announcements Roy Ritzmann 

3:45 p.m. Report from Secretary of the Corporation Arlishea Fulton 

3:50 p.m. Report from the Executive Committee Peter Harte 

3:55 p.m. BS in Data Science and Analytics, attachment Kenneth Loparo 

4:05 p.m. Minor in Sports Nutrition, attachment James Swain 

4:10 p.m. MA in Military Ethics, attachment Shannon French 
 

4:20 p.m. Major in Chinese, attachment Haomin Gong 

4:30 p.m. Diversity 360 Proposal Marilyn Mobley 
Donna Davis Reddix 

4:40 p.m. Report from Faculty Senate Committee on University 
Libraries 

Christine Cano 

4:55 p.m. Update on Provost’s Commission on the 
Undergraduate Experience 

Kimberly Emmons 

5:05 p.m. Report from the Nominating Committee Peter Harte 

5:15 p.m. Passing of the Gavel Roy Ritzmann 

 



 

 

Faculty Senate Meeting 
Thursday, April 28, 2016 

3:30-5:30 p.m. – Adelbert Hall, Toepfer Room 

Members Present 
Alexis Abramson Robin Dubin Roy Ritzmann 
Amy Backus Kimberly Emmons Andrew Rollins 
Bud Baeslack Carol Fox Robert Savinell 
Mitch Drumm Mary Quinn Griffin Barbara Snyder 
Christine Cano Michael Harris Usha Stiefel 
Susan Case Peter Harte Robert Strassfeld 
Cathy Carlin Megan Holmes Philip Taylor 
Gary Chottiner Kurt Koenigsberger Rebecca Weiss 
Juscelino Colares Frank Merat Jo Ann Wise 
Colleen Croniger Carol Musil Stuart Younger 
Lisa Damato Pushpa Pandiyan Amy Zhang 
Heath Demaree Vasu Ramanujam Richard Zigmond        

Christian Zorman 
   
   

Members Absent 
Timothy Beal Lee Hoffer Leena Palomo 
Cynthia Beall Jean Iannadrea Martin Palomo 
Joy Bostic Sudha Iyengar Andres Pinto 
David Hussey Zina Kaleinikova Jessica Slentz 
David Carney  Cheryl Killion Nishant Uppal 
Peg DiMarco Lisa Lang Fahreen Velji 
Scott Fine Kenneth Ledford Horst von Recum 
T. Kenny Fountain Paul MacDonald  
Angelina Herin Gerald Mahoney  
Jessie Hill Peter Moore   
Susan Hinze Meral Ozsoyoglu  

 
Others Present 
Bob Brown James Nauer  
Donna Davis Reddix John Sideras  
Don Feke Jeffrey Wolcowitz  
David Fleshler Sue Workman  
Arlishea Fulton     
Marilyn Mobley    



 

 

 
Call to Order 
Professor Roy Ritzmann, chair, Faculty Senate, called the meeting to order at 3:30 p.m. 
 
Approval of Minutes  
The Senate approved the minutes from the March 30, 2016 Faculty Senate meeting. 
 
President’s Announcements 
The President said that Lou Stark, Vice President of Student Affairs, and she had recently 
attended the University Athletic Association conference where they led a discussion of 
concussion management protocols.  The President thanked Professor Richard Zigmond for 
starting this important discussion in the Senate Executive Committee this year. Faculty 
recipients of teaching and mentoring awards are being notified of their awards by the President 
and Provost who are surprising them in their classrooms.  Three new Distinguished University 
Professors have been appointed so far this year.  The new DUPs will be recognized at Fall 
Convocation. An advanced screening of Captain America, Civil War will take place at the Maltz 
Performing Arts Center on Monday, May 2nd. Joe and Anthony Russo, directors of the film, were 
graduate students at CWRU.  The screening is a fundraiser for Phase II of the Maltz Performing 
Arts Center renovation.  The President encouraged all faculty to attend Commencement and 
thanked Prof. Ritzmann for his exceptional service as chair of the Senate this year. 
 
Provost’s Announcements 
The Provost said that it has been a busy and productive year, and thanked both Prof. Ritzmann 
and Professor Peter Harte for all of their hard work.  
 
Chair’s Announcements 
Prof. Ritzmann announced that Professor Juscelino Colares is the new Senate chair-elect and 
will serve as vice chair during the 2016-2017 academic year. Prof. Ritzmann also encouraged 
faculty senators to review the standing committee year-end reports that were posted to the 
Senate Google site. The Senate end-of-the-year budget meeting will be held on Tuesday, May 
3rd at 1pm in the Tinkham Veale University Center. Professor Scott Fine, chair of the Senate 
Finance Committee, will report on the activities of the committee during the year. Questions 
for Prof. Fine, the President, Provost or CFO can be sent to Rebecca Weiss before the meeting.  
Prof. Ritzmann reminded senators to continue the concussion management discussion with 
their colleagues.  This is extremely important for our students.  
 
Report from Secretary of the Corporation 
Arlishea Fulton, senior counsel, gave a report from the April 12th, 2016 meeting of the Board of 
Trustees’ Executive Committee.  Among other items, the Board approved the 2016-2021 
academic calendar and a graduate certificate in Maternal and Child Nutrition.  Attachment 

Report from the Executive Committee 
Prof. Peter Harte reported on the April 14th Executive Committee meeting: 
 



 

 

1. FSCUE Endorsement of Request from USG for Course Evaluation Data 
Professor Cheryl Killion, chair of FSCUE, presented information on a USG request for access to 
bulk statistical data from the results of student course evaluations. The students had not 
requested access to the course evaluation text comments.  According to the representative from 
USG who spoke at a recent FSCUE meeting, many students don’t know how to access course 
evaluation results and they would like to analyze the data and make it available to students in a 
different and more user-friendly way in order to facilitate course selection.  After a lengthy 
discussion, FSCUE voted 7 to 2 to endorse the student’s request but to limit access to data, 
analyses and products to the Case community through the university’s single sign-on.  The 
committee also decided to bring their endorsement to the Senate Executive Committee for 
consideration.  Prof. Killion presented information at the Executive Committee meeting 
including an extensive list of pros and cons that had been discussed by the members of 
FSCUE.  The Executive Committee expressed concern about how the data would be used and 
about the security of the information even if accessible only through the university’s single sign-
on.  The Executive Committee voted unanimously not to bring this topic forward to the Faculty 
Senate but instead to ask USG to work with ITS, the Faculty Senate Committee on 
Communication and Information Technology and the ad hoc Committee on Course Evaluations 
to find a way to make the data more easily accessible to students.   
 

2. Proposal from the Faculty Senate Committee on Faculty Compensation 
Professor Gerald Mahoney, chair of the Senate Committee on Faculty Compensation presented 
recommendations from the committee regarding faculty salaries.  The Committee had reviewed 
data on faculty salaries from the other AAU schools and determined that in many CWRU 
academic units faculty are compensated well below the median salaries at peer institutions. The 
committee recommended that the following steps be taken: 

  
- That each academic unit disseminate reports to the faculty annually in which faculty salaries 

are benchmarked to AAU Institutions.    
- That the CWRU central administration should establish a university wide goal of 

compensating faculty at a level that is at, or above, the AAU 50th percentile. 
- In collaboration with the deans, central administration should develop a five-year plan for 

achieving parity in faculty compensation with peer institutions, including increased 
endowments for faculty salaries, incentive programs for retirement and/or reduced 
appointments for senior faculty, and a commitment to compensate all new faculty hires at a 
level which, at a minimum, is comparable to the 50th percentile of AAU universities. 

- Faculty compensation should no longer be tethered solely to the budgetary status of the 
individual academic units. The University should take an active role in subsidizing academic 
units to achieve faculty salary parity. 
 

Prof. Mahoney was unable to attend the Senate meeting, so will present the proposal to the  
Faculty Senate in the fall.  

3.  Faculty Handbook/CWRU Policies  
               David Carney, chair of the Faculty Senate By-Laws Committee, reported on an issue discussed in 
               the By-Laws Committee regarding where university policies should be contained in the Faculty  
               Handbook.  Faculty Senate “approval” is required only for amendments to Chapter 2 (the  
               Faculty Constitution) and other policies which have a significant impact on faculty are contained  
               In Chapter 3 and 4.  Amendments to Chapter 3 require Senate review and recommendation but  



 

 

               not approval (although in practice the Senate has been approving amendments to Chapter 3)  
               and policies contained in Chapter 4 don’t even require Senate review.  The outdated  
              sexual harassment policy is contained within Chapter 4 and a decision needs to be made about  
              where the new Sexual Misconduct policy will be housed.  Libby Keefer, general counsel, said that  
              the Board of Trustees generally has responsibility for those issues that could potentially result in  
              a liability for the university. The chair of the Senate recommended that Prof. Carney discuss  
              these issues further with Libby Keefer and provide the Senate with a report or recommendations  
              during the next academic year.   
 

4. 2016-2017 Senate Standing Committee Chairs 
             The Senate Executive Committee approved the slate of Senate standing committee chairs for the  
             2016-2017 academic year, as required under the Faculty Handbook. A power point slide with the  
             list of new chairs will be projected during the Nominating Committee report at the end of the  
             Senate meeting. 
 
A faculty senator asked the President and Provost to comment on plans to address the issues 
presented by the Senate Committee on Faculty Compensation. The President said that the 
college and schools have control over their budgets and that salary increases vary based on the 
academic unit’s financial situation. Administration will be working with the schools to make 
salary increases more of a priority. 

Bachelor of Science in Data Science and Analytics 
Professor Kenneth Laparo, CSE, presented the Bachelor of Science in Data Science and Analytics, 
which would be housed in the CSE department of Electrical Engineering and Computer Sciences.   
The majority of data science programs in the country are at the master’s level and the demand 
for data scientists is expected to grow substantially in the next 5-10 years.  President Snyder 
became the new chair of the Business and Higher Education Forum in 2013 and in her role she 
announced that CWRU was developing this innovative undergraduate program. The curriculum 
will include mathematical modeling, informatics, data analytics, visual analytics, and project-
based applications, all of which are elements of this emerging and important field.  The 
curriculum also includes all of the GER requirements of the BS degree and three free electives. 
The Faculty Senate voted unanimously to approve the program.  Attachment 
 
Minor in Sports Nutrition 
Professor James Swain, SOM, presented the proposed minor in Sports Nutrition. There has 
been increased student interest in this field both from nutrition majors as well as non-nutrition 
majors. The minor will be open to all undergraduates including students majoring in nutrition, 
but no more than six credit hours can double-count toward the major and minor. Students 
cannot enroll in both the existing nutrition minor and the sports nutrition minor. The Faculty 
Senate voted unanimously to approve the minor. Attachment 
 
Master of Arts in Military Ethics 
Professor Shannon French, Director, Inamori International Center on Ethics and Excellence, 
presented the proposed Master of Arts in Military Ethics. This program will be the first of its 



 

 

kind in the U.S.  The university is able to offer the program because of the unique resources 
available at CWRU. It is an interdisciplinary, 12-15 month program designed to fit the needs of 
mid-career military personnel from the US and other countries.  The students will be in 
residence at CWRU and will complete a capstone project.  There is a strong demand for this 
type of program.  The Faculty Senate voted unanimously to approve the program.  Attachment 
 
Major in Chinese 
Professor Haomin Gong, CAS, presented the new major in Chinese. Prof. Gong said that there is 
a growing trend among US colleges and universities to offer majors in Chinese.  More high 
school students are arriving at college having taken a number of Chinese language courses and 
are looking to continue their studies. The major aligns with the university’s strategic 
internationalization goal.  The Faculty Senate voted unanimously to approve the new minor. 
Attachment 
 
Diversity 360 Proposal 
Marilyn Mobley, Vice President for Inclusion, Diversity and Equal Opportunity, and Donna Davis 
Reddix, Faculty Diversity Officer, discussed the importance of the entire campus community 
participating in the Diversity 360 education program. Many groups on campus have already 
participated including the President’s Council, campus police, ITS and a number of CWRU Board 
members. The program is required for all new faculty and the Office of Human Resources is 
considering whether to make it a requirement for all new staff.  Dr. Mobley encouraged all 
faculty senators to participate in the training. This would make a strong statement to all faculty.  
Prof. Ritzmann said that the Senate Executive Committee had decided that it was not enough 
just to encourage faculty to participate.  The Executive Committee voted to ask the Senate to 
endorse the following resolution: That by the end of the 2016-2017 academic year, all faculty 
senators will have participated in the Diversity 360 education program, and that all other 
faculty (except those who have already completed the training) will have participated by the 
end of the 2019-2020 academic year.   A senator made a motion to amend the resolution to 
provide that all faculty will participate by the end of the 2018-2019 academic year. The motion 
was seconded and the Senate voted (with two abstentions) to approve the amendment. The 
Senate then voted (with one abstention) to approve the resolution as amended.  Attachment 
 
Report from Faculty Senate Committee on University Libraries 
Professor Christine Cano, chair of FSCUL, reported on the activities of the committee during the 
year.  The committee drafted a recommendation to the university to adequately fund the 
library. One of the express goal under CWRU’s 2013-2018 strategic plan is to “provide library 
information content, services and resources commensurate with those of our university peers.” 
There hasn’t been a content funding increase since 2013.  By FY 2017, without increased 
funding, a third round of journal cancellations will be required. FSCUL is urging the university to 
develop, and begin implementing in FY 2017, a multi-year strategy to provide increased funding 
for the libraries. Attachment 

Update on Provost’s Commission on Undergraduate Experience 
Professor Kimberly Emmons, chair of the Provost’s Commission on the Undergraduate 



 

 

Experience (CUE), gave a brief update on the activities of the CUE.  Prof. Emmons said that the 
CUE has three broad charges; to articulate a philosophy for the undergraduate experience 
including SAGES and GERs; to determine how CWRU’s residential campus environment can 
support better learning; and to engage with the Arts & Sciences consulting group as they help 
CWRU understand external perceptions about the university’s undergraduate programs and 
how changes would be perceived. 

 
CUE has developed a website that includes its full charge and a list of members.  There are 
assigned faculty liaisons for each academic department and administrative liaisons to key 
offices. The members of CUE have spent most of their time so far reviewing CWRU reports such 
as strategic plans, reports from the 2001 PCUEL, SAGES Task Force reports, and reports from 
Institutional Research. The have also looked at national best practices and undergraduate 
education at other research institutions similar to CWRU. They have sought campus input 
through two open forums and conducted a general input survey in which 145 faculty, staff,  
students and others responded. They have also met with school and college leadership teams, 
with departments by invitation and with the Faculty Senate leadership. 
 
Several working groups are being formed and may begin meeting this summer.  The working 
groups will be focused on: 

- Undergraduate advising (including academic and career) 
- Experiential education (including research, service learning, community engagement 

experiences, etc...) 
- Campus culture and environment 

The Commission’s main focus will be on a general education review and they expect to submit    
preliminary recommendations for a CWRU philosophy of undergraduate education by the end 
of the calendar year. They are seeking greater input for this effort from the campus community 
and will begin departmental consultations later this summer and in the fall. 
  
The Arts & Sciences group will present preliminary findings in May/June, and a final report in 
late summer or early fall.  A senator asked whether the committee’s charge was for 2 years. 
Prof. Emmons said that it was, but that they hadn’t yet established a timeline for the second 
year.  
 
Report from the Nominating Committee 
The Senate voted to approve the 2016-2017 members of the Senate Executive Committee and 
the rosters for the other 2016-2017 standing committees.  Attachment     
 
Passing of the Gavel 
Prof. Ritzmann passed the gavel to Prof. Harte, new chair of the Faculty Senate.  
 
 
 
The meeting was adjourned.  



April 28, 2016 
Faculty Senate Meeting 

The Board met one time since the last Faculty Senate Meeting – April 12, 2016.  The next Board 
meeting is May 10, 2016.   
 
At the April 12th meeting the Board approved the following 11 NEW endowments for scholarships, 
awards, research and department funding totaling in excess of $2.5 million. 
 

3 School of Medicine 
 

 Chambers Scholarship Fund $1 million 

 Gustafson annuity Dept. of Nutrition $5,000 

 Margaret MacNab Research Fund $45,000 
 

5 College of Arts and 
Sciences  

 Powell Hetrick annuity financial aid $6,000 

 Greatneck Richman Fund for Popular Music Studies $1 million 

 Richard Schier estate gift for engineering & economics scholarships $120,000 

 Wasilewski Travel Fund for Astronomy $22,500 

 Wilson Fund estate gift for scholarship $246,000 
 

1 Law School  Lew Katz Scholarship Endowment $26,000 
 

1 Weatherhead School of 
Management 
 

 LaMantia graduate student support $25,000 

1 School of Nursing 
 

 Elizabeth Runkle Fellowship Fund for graduate students $60,000 

 
 

The Board approved the following faculty appointments: 
 
 

43 Junior Faculty  
Appointments 

ENGINEERING, 1 
MEDICINE, 29 
CLEVELAND CLINIC LERNER COLLEGE, 11 
WSOM, 1 
MANDEL SCHOOL, 1 
 

12 Senior Faculty  
Appointments 

WSOM, 1 
MEDICINE, 2 
CLEVELAND CLINIC LERNER COLLEGE, 9 
 



April 28, 2016 
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6 new PROFESSORSHIP Appointments, including 3 INAUGURAL Appointments: 
 
Abramson - Milton and Tamar Maltz Professorship  
Gonzales – Lester Persky Professorship in Urology 
Miriam Levin – Bourne Professorship in History 
 
3 INAUGURAL PROFESSORSHIP Appointments 
 
Barkoukis – Jack, Joseph & Morton Mandel Professorship in Wellness 
Stavrou – Oscar D. Ratnoff Professorship in Medicine and Hematology 
Youngjin Yoo – Treuhaft Professorship in Entrepreneurship 
 

12 PROFESSORSHIP 
Reappointments – 1 
Medicine, 1 Law, 10 
College of Arts & 
Sciences 
 

Beckwith – Flora Stone Mather Professorship 
Mark Chance - Mathias Professorship in Cancer Research - Medicine 
Dannefer – Chamberlain Professorship in Sociology 
Flores – Climo Junior Professorship for the College of Arts & Sciences 
Jay Geller – Rosenthal Professorship in Judaic Studies 
Susan Helper – Frank Tracy Carlton Professorship in Economics 
Malcolm Kenney – Hurlbut Professorship in Chemistry 
Marie Lathers - Treuhaft Professorship in Humanities 
Kathryn Lavelle – Ellen and Dixon Long Professorship in World Affairs 
Max Mehlman – Arthur Petersilge Professorship in Law 
Andrea Wolk Rager – Jesse Hauk Shera Assistant Professorship  
Ted Steinberg – Adeline Barry Davee Distinguished Professorship in History 
 

 
The Board passed a resolution to permit David Hammack, long term holder of the Haydn Professorship, to 
retain his appointment through 2018, notwithstanding his change in status to half time effective July 1, 
2016.    
 

 
The Board passed a resolution to modify certain graduate level tuition rates in the schools of Engineering 
and Law. 
 

 
The Board approved the Faculty Senate recommendations to  

1) Approve the five-year academic calendar for 2016-2021, and 
2) Approve a graduate certificate in Maternal and Child Nutrition 

 

 
The Board authorized the award of 1006 undergraduate and 1383 graduate diplomas on May 15, 2016. 
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I.		Introduction		

	
a.		Degree	Title:		Master	of	Arts	Degree	in	Military	Ethics	(Interdisciplinary	MA)	

	
b.		Start	Date:		Fall,	2017	

	
c.			Focus:		This	MA	program	is	aimed	at	individuals	interested	in	learning	more	about	this	
complex	academic	subfield	that	has	roots	that	reach	back	to	the	work	of	Greco-Roman	and	
medieval	scholars,	but	is	recently	resurgent,	thanks	in	part	to	media	attention	given	to	emerging	
military	technologies,	such	as	drones,	human	enhancement,	and	cyber	conflict.	Undergraduates	
seeking	an	advanced	degree	post-graduation	will	be	expected	to	elect	this	program.	(We	may	also	
seek	additional	approvals	for	this	program	to	be	offered	through	the	Integrated	Graduate	Studies	
program	and	for	approval	for	graduate/professional	students	to	elect	to	pursue	an	MA	in	Military	
Ethics	and	a	JD	or	LLM	at	the	same	time,	as	part	of	a	dual	degree	program	of	study.	It	will	also	
appeal	to	mid-rank	military	officers	from	all	branches	of	the	service	pursuing	a	graduate	degree	in	
order	to	achieve	senior	rank,	especially	those	“deep	selected”	from	recent	deployment	to	teach	
cadets	and	midshipmen	at	federal	military	service	academies,	or	to	command	ROTC	units	in	
colleges	and	universities	(in	which	a	capstone	course	in	military	ethics	is	a	required	final	course,	
taught	by	the	ROTC	commanding	officer).	
	
	
d.		Description:		Military	ethics	focuses	on	the	core	values	and	moral	principles	that	collectively	
govern	the	men	and	women	serving	in	the	military	forces	of	nations	around	the	world,	as	
members	of	what	is	sometimes	termed	the	“military	profession”	or	“the	profession	of	arms.”	The	
ethical	foundations	that	define	the	profession	of	arms	have	developed	over	millennia	from	the	
shared	values	and	experiences,	unique	role	responsibilities,	and	reflections	of	members	of	the	
profession	on	their	own	practices	–	eventually	coming	to	serve	as	the	basis	for	various	warrior	
codes	and	the	Law	of	Armed	Conflict	(LOAC).	Military	ethics	is	a	broadly	interdisciplinary	study,	
incorporating	concerns	about	the	conduct	of	war,	decisions	on	how	and	when	to	engage	in	
military	operations,	and	issues	relating	to	the	moral	psychology	and	care	of	those	who	serve	and	
of	veterans	of	military	service.	Traditional	just	war	theory	also	plays	a	key	role	in	international	
relations	(political	and	moral	philosophy	governing	when	the	use	of	military	force	is	justified	for	
the	resolution	of	international	conflicts)	and	international	law	(including	LOAC	and	international	
humanitarian	law).		

	
	
II.		Proposed	curriculum		

	
a.		Description	of	the	proposed	curriculum:	The	curriculum	is	interdisciplinary,	with	a	
foundation	in	moral	and	political	philosophy	and	international	relations.		Over	a	12-15	month	
program	(designed	to	facilitate	the	enrollment	of	military	personnel	on	educational	assignment),	
students	will	study	foundational	topics	in	moral	and	political	philosophy,	together	with	advanced	
core	and	elective	topics	in	military	and	professional	ethics,	military	medical	ethics,	military	law,	
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ethical	leadership,	and	other	related	subjects	(including	optional	supplemental	electives	in	areas	
such	as	religious	studies,	history,	literature,	journalism,	and	the	arts).		Each	student	will	complete	
a	minimum	of	30	credit	hours,	including	a	six-credit	“capstone	course”	to	presumably	be	
completed	during	the	summer	term	following	a	full	academic	year	of	coursework.	The	capstone	
course	will	feature	a	summative	project	designed	to	integrate	their	common	studies,	but	tailored	
to	their	individual	future	interests	in	teaching,	further	graduate	study,	or	employment	in	public	
policy	or	foreign	affairs,	and	may	produce	outcomes	other	than	a	traditional	paper/thesis	(such		
as	the	detailed	and	well	defended	design	of	a	military	ethics	training/education	curriculum).		

	
b.		Outline	of	requirements:	This	program	requires	12-15	months	residence,	with	the		
completion	of	five	required	Philosophy	courses,	including	the	capstone	course,	and	an	additional	
four	elective	courses	from	the	College	of	Arts	and	Sciences	(CAS)	and	the	School	of	Law	chosen	from	
the	list	of	offerings	below.	A	Master’s	capstone	project	culminating	in	a	paper	is	required,	involving	
both	academic	research	and	fieldwork,	integrated	with	the	degree-candidate’s	professional	
experience	or	interest.	The	outline	of	the	project	must	be	presented	and	defended	by	the	spring	
recess	of	the	candidate’s	second	resident	semester,	and	the	project	itself	completed	over	the	
following	summer	term,	for	graduation	in	August	the	year	following	matriculation.		If	special	
circumstances,	such	as	military	deployment,	prevent	a	student	from	completing	the	program	in		
the	intended	timeframe,	the	academic	advisor	will	work	with	him/her	to	create	an	alternative	
schedule	to	allow	completion	of	the	degree,	which	may	necessitate	the	capstone	course	being	
offered	in	the	fall	or	spring	semesters,	as	well	as	in	the	summer.	Other	students	may	also	elect	to	
take	more	than	15	months	to	complete	the	program,	if	permitted	by	Graduate	Studies.		The		
program	will	follow	all	policies	and	procedures	of	the	CWRU	School	of	Graduate	Studies.		
	
The	core	required	will	be	taken	by	all	degree	candidates,	while	the	selection	of	topic	for		
the	Master’s	capstone	project	will	dictate	the	selection	of	relevant	elective	courses	by	each	
candidate	(in	consultation	with	program	faculty)	to	create	an	appropriate	concentration	of	study	
for	the	capstone	project	(e.g.,	military	medicine	and	ethics;	military	law	and	ethics;	psychology,	
history,	or	literature).	Here	is	an	example	of	a	possible	course	of	study:	
	
Sample	Program	of	Study	and	Time	to	Degree	
	

Fall	2017	(12	credits)	
• PHIL	417	(required)	
• PHIL	484	(required)	
• POSC	479	
• LAWS	5111	

	
Spring	2018	(12	credits)	

• PHIL	405	(required)	
• PHIL	4XX	(required)	
• ARTH	435	
• LAWS	5116	
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Summer	2018	(6	credits)	
• PHIL	501	(required)	
	

The	following	courses	are	proposed	as	required	or	elective:	
	
Proposed	Required	Courses:	
	

● PHIL	405	–	Ethics		
● PHIL	417	–	War	and	Morality		
● PHIL	4XX	–	Military	Conflicts,	Ethics,	and	International	Law:	this	is	a	new	“flipped”	hybrid	

course	that	will	feature	pre-taped	video	lectures	by	international	experts	in	the	field	of	
military	ethics,	online	assignments	drawn	both	from	CWRU	Dean	Michael	Scharf’s	
International	Law	MOOC,	and	from	the	new	Military	Ethics	MOOC	available	from	King's	
College	London/UK	Defense	Academy,	of	which	the	Inamori	Center	is	a	co-sponsor,	along	
with	discussion	sections	and	teaching	by	the	Visiting	Distinguished/Emerging	Inamori	
Scholar,	who	will	also	grade	the	course	assignments,	reviewed	by	the	instructor	of	record,	
which	will	be	a	regular	CWRU	faculty	member	such	as	Shannon	E.	French.	

● PHIL	484	–	Ethics	and	Public	Policy		
● PHIL	501	–	Ethics	Capstone	(e.g.,	Teaching	for	Military	Academies,	or	Program	development	

and	leadership	for	Compliance	Officers	and	policy	personnel)	culminating	in	a	paper	or	
project.	

	
Supplemental	Elective	Courses	(confirmed	as	regularly	offered	and	available)	 	

College	of	Arts	and	Sciences	
● PHIL	416	–	African	Political	Thought	
● PHIL	422	–		The	Science	of	Happiness	(Ethics	elective)	
● PHIL	430	–	Special	Topics	in	Ethics	
● PHIL	4XX	–	Neuroethics:	this	has	been	taught	as	a	430	special	topics	course,	but	will	be	

submitted	as	a	regular	course	to	be	taught	beginning	in	Spring	2017.	
● PHIL	434	–	Political	and	Social	Philosophy	
● PHIL/LAWS	450	–	Military	Medical	Ethics:	this	is	a	new	seminar	to	be	developed	in	

partnership	with	Prof.	Max	Mehlman.		
● ARTH	435	–	Issues	in	Ancient	Art:	The	Art	of	War	in	Ancient	Rome	
● CLSC	416	–	Greek	Tragedy	in	English	Translation	
● POSC	470H	–	China’s	Foreign	Policy		
● POSC	473	–	Politics	of	the	European	Union		
● POSC	479	–	Introduction	to	Middle	East	Politics		
● POSC	460	–	Revolts	and	Revolutions	in	Global	Perspective		
● POSC	464	–	Dictatorship	and	Democracy	in	Modern	Latin	America	
● POSC	476	–United	States	Foreign	Policy		
● RLGN	460	–	Intro	to	the	Qur’an		
● RLGN	453	–	Hindu	and	Jain	Bioethics 
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School	of	Law	
● LAWS	4101	-	International	Law		
● LAWS	4105	-	Fundamentals	of	International	Law		
● LAWS	5113	-	Counterterrorism	Law		
● LAWS	5111	-	Admiralty	Law		
● LAWS	5116	-	International	Human	Rights		
● LAWS	5118	-	War	Crimes	Research	Lab		
● LAWS	5136	-	International	Humanitarian	Law		
● LAWS	5001	-	Contemporary	Issues	in	International	and	Comparative	Law:	IP/Human	Rights		

	
At	this	time,	the	program	is	designed	and	proposed	based	on	the	above	courses	in	the	College	of	
Arts	and	Sciences	and	in	the	School	of	Law.	It	is	envisioned	to	eventually	incorporate	additional	
courses	from	the	CAS	and	LAW,	as	well	as	courses	from	the	Schools	of	Management	and	
Medicine.		

	
	 	 	

III.		Faculty	and	department	information		
	

a.		Faculty	sponsor	and	department:	Shannon	E.	French,	Department	of	Philosophy	and	the	
Inamori	International	Center	for	Ethics	and	Excellence.			

	
b.		Other	CAS	departments,	CWRU	schools,	or	administrative	offices:	This	interdisciplinary	MA	
utilizes	the	expertise	in	this	field	already	present	at	CWRU,	drawing	primarily	from	the	faculty	of	
the	College	of	Arts	and	Sciences	and	the	School	of	Law.		CAS	participating	departments	and	
faculty	include	Philosophy,	Religious	Studies,	Political	Science,	Art	History,	and	Classics.		
	
CWRU	has	a	well-established	positive	reputation	in	Military	Ethics,	thanks	to	the	work	of	
scholars	such	as	the	Law	School’s	Dean	Michael	Scharf	(known	worldwide	for	his	vital	work	with	
the	International	Criminal	Court	to	aid	in	the	identification	and	prosecution	of	war	criminals)	
and	CAS’s	Inamori	Professor	in	Ethics,	Shannon	French	(whose	original	work	on	warrior	codes	is	
now	canon	in	the	field	and	who	has	worked	for	the	US	Navy,	Marine	Corps,	and	most	recently,	
Army	to	define	and	educate	officers	and	troops	on	warrior	values).		The	College	faculty	also	
includes	Anthony	Jack,	who	has	co-authored	recent	work	with	French	on	dehumanization	and	
neuroethics	in	a	military	context	and	co-presented	sessions	at	two	of	the	most	prestigious	
Military	Ethics	global	conferences,	and	a	wide	range	of	expert	scholars	who	offer	courses	that	
cover	relevant	topics	in	military	history,	international	relations,	human	rights,	comparative	
religion	and	even	wartime	journalism	(from	the	Pulitzer	Prize	winning	Prof.	Jim	Sheeler).	CWRU	
Law	Professor	Max	Mehlman	has	become	an	expert	on	military	bioethics	and	won	an	NIH	grant	
to	study	the	ethics	of	bio-enhancement	in	the	military.		

	
In	2010,	the	Inamori	Center	hosted	the	International	Peace	and	War	Summit,	which	had	
participants	from	15	countries	and	included	CAS	faculty	such	as	Profs	Laura	Hengehold,	Gilbert	
Doho,	Jeremy	Bendik-Keymer;	Engineering’s	Jim	McGuffin-Cawley;	and	many	others.		Starting	in	
2016,	CWRU	will	become	the	host	institution	for	ISME	–	the	International	Society	for	Military	
Ethics.		In	addition,	the	Inamori	Center	is	a	member	of	CETMONS	(Consortium	on	Ethics,	
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Emerging	Technology,	Military	Operations,	and	National	Security)	and	has	become	a	founding	
member	of	the	new	international	consortium	The	Compass	Group,	established	to	grow	and	
enhance	the	academic	study	of	applied	military	ethics	around	the	globe.		

	
c.			Describe	administrative	arrangements	for	the	initiative:	This	program	will	be	
administered	jointly	by	the	College	of	Arts	and	Sciences	and	the	Inamori	Center.	The	degree	and	
administrative	support	will	be	housed	in	the	Department	of	Philosophy.	The	Inamori	Center	
Director,	together	with	staff	support	and	a	committee	of	CWRU	faculty,	will	also	help	coordinate	
each	year’s	visiting	scholar,	review	of	applications,	advising	of	MA	participants,	and	supervision	
of	capstone	projects.	

	
d.		How	is	the	proposed	initiative	important	to	the	CAS	and	the	involved	CAS	departments?	
This	program	increases	enrollment	and	generates	important	new	tuition	revenue	in	CAS	and	the	
involved	departments	and	focuses	national	interest	on	a	unique	program	utilizing	the	expertise	
of	the	College	and	the	wider	university.		In	particular,	the	new	MA	supports	the	core	mission	of	
the	Inamori	Center	for	Ethics	and	Excellence	in	CAS	to	promote	ethical	leadership.		Instruction	in	
Military	Ethics	benefits	military	and	political	leaders	and	leads	to	better-informed	
citizens/voters.	Military	Ethics	covers	a	wide	swath	of	global	issues	in	ethics,	including	human	
rights,	humanitarian	intervention,	transitional	justice,	and	the	moral	foundations	of	sustainable	
peace.	This	would	also	tie	in	perfectly	with	the	research	efforts	of	the	center	and	create	cohorts	
of	graduate	students	to	participate	in	and	help	advance	that	research.		

	
e.		What	is	the	relationship	between	the	proposed	initiative	and	the	involved	CAS	
departments’	current	programs	(undergraduate	and/or	graduate)?		This	program	will	draw	
from	courses	already	in	existence	in	several	CAS	departments,	such	as	Philosophy,	Political	
Science,	Art	History,	Classics,	Religious	Studies,	etc.		Preliminary	conversations	with	faculty	have	
taken	place,	but	further	and	more	formal	conversations	need	to	be	had	with	the	Chairs	of	all	the	
relevant	departments	to	see	how	this	program	can	integrate	with	and	benefit	their	existing	
programs.	Our	hope	is	that	the	MA	will	draw	a	valuable	but	not	overwhelming	number	of	
additional	students	into	CAS	courses	that	will	be	most	welcome	and	will	add	to	the	diversity	of	
perspectives	in	those	classrooms.	There	is	currently	no	graduate	program	in	the	Philosophy	
Department,	from	which	the	majority	of	the	required	courses	will	originate,	so	the	program	will	
not	draw	any	resources	away	from	existing	programs	but	may	provide	the	structure	and	impetus	
to	build	additional	programs	in	the	future.		

	
f.			What	is	the	relationship	between	the	proposed	initiative	and	the	involved	CWRU	schools’	
(non---	CAS)	current	programs	(undergraduate	and/or	graduate)?	This	program	will	
incorporate	as	electives	courses	from	the	School	of	Law,	and	hopefully,	in	time,	the	Weatherhead	
School	of	Management	and	the	School	of	Medicine.	We	have	had	an	enthusiastic	response	from	
the	co-Deans	of	the	School	of	Law	and	have	discussed	the	development	of	new	courses	with	their	
faculty.	The	program	does	not	directly	overlap	any	existing	programs,	but	it	may	be	seen	as	an	
attractive	additional	program	to	bring	students	to	CWRU,	especially	JD	and	LLM	students	who	
could	then	also	acquire	this	distinctive	MA	in	Military	Ethics.	
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IV.		Evidence	of	need	for	the	proposed	curricular	initiative	
	

a.		Are	there	similar	programs	in	the	state	addressing	this	need	and	potential	
duplication	of	programs	in	the	region	and	state?	None	in	the	State	of	Ohio.	Indeed,	this	
degree	program	is	unique	in	the	nation.	

	
b.		Employment	opportunities	for	graduates:	This	MA	would	demonstrate	unique,	specialized	
expertise	that	could	either	stand	on	its	own,	be	a	stepping-stone	to	a	Ph.D.	program	in	a	field	
such	as	Philosophy	(including	Bioethics),	Political	Science,	History,	Psychology,	Sociology,	or	
Strategic	Studies,	or	likely	be	paired	with	a	Law	Degree	(especially	one	with	an	International	Law	
focus),	or	dual	undergraduate	majors	in	the	Integrated	Graduate	Studies	program.			
	
The	U.S.	and	Canadian	military	service	academies	themselves	are	a	primary	employment	target,	
as	the	subject	is	taught	at	all	the	service	academies	(RMA-Kingston,	as	well	as	USMA,	USNA,	
USAFA,	USMMA,	USCGA,	etc.)	as	a	required	course	(over	1,000	students	a	year	per	academy).	The	
subject	is	also	offered	at	military	prep	schools,	schools	such	as	Virginia	Tech,	VMI,	and	the	
Citadel,	and	by	many	ROTC	and	nROTC	programs	nationwide.	It	would	also	have	crossover	
appeal	to	individuals	in	the	related	fields	of	Law	Enforcement	and	Peace	Studies/Conflict	
Resolution,	as	well	as	to	graduates	intending	to	pursue	careers	in	military	law	(JAG	Corps)	or	
military	medicine.			
	
c.		What	are	the	national	and	international	competitive	programs	and	their	resources?	The	
only	Military	Ethics	MA	programs	we	could	find	in	the	US	in	are	online	programs,	which	lack	the	
depth,	prestige,	and	legitimacy	of	a	traditional	degree	program.		The	service	academies	prefer	to	
have	their	PMPs	(Permanent	Military	Professors)	receive	traditional	degrees	at	civilian	
institutions,	rather	than	relying	on	online	programs	or	courses	at	the	War	Colleges.	There	are	
some	Military	Ethics	degrees	available	in	other	countries,	but	US	government	funded	programs	
will	generally	not	pay	for	tuition	at	non-US	institutions.		The	proposed	MA	in	Military	Ethics	at	
CWRU	would	also	have	a	strong	advantage	against	any	competition,	due	to	the	nationally	and	
internationally	recognized	scholars	who	would	be	involved.	

	
	
	
	
V.	Projected	enrollment	

	
a.		Define	expected	national	and	international	enrollment	targets	over	a	five---year	period:	
This	MA	program,	unique	in	the	nation,	would	primarily	be	aimed	at	individuals	interested	in	
learning	more	about	this	complex	academic	subfield	that	has	roots	that	reach	back	to	the	work	of	
Greco-Roman	and	medieval	scholars	but	is	recently	resurgent,	thanks	in	part	to	media	attention	
given	to	emerging	military	technologies,	such	as	drones.	It	will	also	appeal	to	mid-rank	military	
officers	from	all	branches	of	the	service	pursuing	a	graduate	degree	in	order	to	achieve	senior	
rank.		The	Inamori	Center	has	fielded	interested	inquiries	(both	from	external	parties	and	from	
recent	and	current	CWRU	students)	about	the	potential	for	such	a	program	for	years,	so	that,	in	
essence,	an	eager	“waiting	list”	already	exists.		
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Over	100	flyers	describing	the	prospective	program	were	distributed	at	the	most	recent	annual	
meeting	of	the	International	Society	for	Military	Ethics	(ISME)	at	the	U.S.	Naval	Academy	in	
January	2016	and	generated	enormous	positive	response.		The	same	early	stage	recruitment	
tactic	will	continue	at	the	upcoming	meeting	of	the	European	chapter	of	ISME,	meeting	at	Oslo,	
Norway	in	May	2016.	The	program	is	clearly	described	as	in	development	and	not	a	current	
offering.	
	
One	of	the	governors	of	the	“Permanent	Military	Professor”	program	for	the	Navy	and	Marine	
Corps	has,	in	response,	proposed	that	it	might	be	possible	for	their	selection	process	be	
coordinated	to	provide	a	stream	of	Navy	and	Marine	Corps	officers	to	this	program	in	order	to	
qualify	to	fill	existing	billets	in	the	military	service	academies,	and	for	ethics	instruction	in	the	
Fleet.		The	corresponding	U.S.	Army	personnel	have	expressed	similar	interest	in	utilizing	this	
new	resource	to	address	the	current	shortage	of	professional	expertise	in	ethics	in	their	
educational	and	training	systems.	
	
Our	preliminary	enrollment	estimates	are:	

	 	 2017:	five	students	
2018:	ten	students	

	 	 2019:	fifteen	students	
	 	 2020:	twenty	students	

2021:	twenty	students	(our	hope	is	to	stabilize	enrollment	at	20	students	for	
pedagogical	reasons)	
	

b.		Describe	special	efforts	to	enroll	and	retain	underrepresented	groups	in	the	given	
discipline(s):	We	will	work	closely	with	the	Office	of	Diversity,	Inclusion,	and	Equal	Opportunity	to	
tailor	our	outreach	and	marketing	in	order	to	attract	underrepresented	individuals	to	this	
program.	Since	this	field	is	still	relatively	small,	it	offers	an	excellent	opportunity	for	persons	from	
underrepresented	groups	to	establish	international	reputations.	We	also	believe	it	is	important	
that	the	director	of	this	program	will	be	a	woman,	as	women	are	currently	underrepresented	in	
Military	Ethics,	and	she	can	serve	as	a	role	model	for	women	entering	the	field.		

	
VI.		Resources	required	

	
a.		Describe	the	availability	and	adequacy	of	the	faculty,	staff,	facilities,	and	other	
resources	for	the	proposed	curricular	initiative:	The	program	could	be	launched	with	
current	funding.	The	Visiting	Scholar	in	Military	Ethics	(see	below)	position	will	initially	be	
funded	by	the	Inamori	Center,	but	might	in	subsequent	years	require	additional	funds	(and	
will	alternate	between	Distinguished	and	Emerging	scholars).	It	would	also	help	to	have	a	
part-time	administrator	or	some	of	another	administrator’s	time	devoted	to	this	program	
(e.g.	20%	time	from	either	an	administrator	from	the	Inamori	Center	or	the	Philosophy	
Department).		Ideally,	income	from	the	program	itself	could	support	these	positions,	if	the	
timing	works	and	tuition	sharing	agreements	can	be	arranged.	
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b.		Describe	the	need	for	additional	faculty,	staff,	facilities,	or	other	resources	and	the	
plans	to	meet	this	need:	One	of	the	foremost	Military	Ethics	scholars	in	the	world,	Prof.	
George	R.	Lucas,	has	come	to	CWRU’s	Inamori	Center	for	the	current	academic	year	(with	
funding	from	the	Inamori	Center)	as	the	first	Visiting	Distinguished	Scholar	in	Military	Ethics,	
expressly	to	help	us	launch	this	MA.		This	position	could	be	continued	with	him	or	other	
available	distinguished	scholars	(e.g.,	Martin	L.	Cook	of	the	Navy	War	College)	in	subsequent	
years,	as	needed.	
	
The	Inamori	Center	is	already	in	strong	international	partnerships	with	centers	around	the	
world	that	have	expertise	in	Military	Ethics,	including	King's	College	London,	the	Compass	
Group	network,	ISME	(the	International	Society	for	Military	Ethics	-	which	is	currently	
considering	moving	its	headquarters	to	CWRU	as	soon	as	2016),	Euro-ISME,	and	CETMONS.		
These	partnerships	allow	us	to	bring	in	a	steady	flow	of	guest	speakers	and	create	video	
lectures	to	supplement	the	MA	program	prodigiously.		
	

VII.		Expense	and	revenue	
	

a.		Project	expenses	to	launch	initiative	and	description	of	ongoing	expenses	and	
expected	revenue,	preferably	in	table	format:	
	
Startup	Expenses	 Cost	 Funding	Source	

TOTAL	STARTUP	EXPENSES	 $35,000	 Inamori	Center/CAS	

	
	

Ongoing	Program	Expenses	 Expected	
annual	
cost	

Funding	source		

TOTAL	annual	expense	 $77,000	 Inamori	Center/CAS	
	
Revenues	
Program	year	 Estimated	tuition	per	

student	(approx.)	
Number	of	Students	 Total	expected	

revenue*		

2017	 $52,000	 5	 $260,000	

2018	 $52,000**	 10	 $520,000	

2019	 $52,000	 15	 $780,000	

2020	 $52,000	 20	 $1,040,000	

2021	 $52,000	 20	 $1,040,000	
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*Agreements	will	need	to	be	negotiated	to	share	the	revenue	among	the	College	of	Arts	and	
Sciences,	the	Inamori	Center,	and	the	other	schools	involved.	Please	note	that	the	required	
courses	and	the	majority	of	the	offered	electives	are	from	the	College,	so	tuition	sharing	with	
other	schools	will	not	significantly	diminish	revenue	to	the	College.	For	any	given	student	
completing	the	program,	at	least	18	hours	will	need	to	take	of	CAS	courses.		Since	the	majority	of	
electives	available	are	also	CAS	courses,	it	is	even	possible	for	a	student	to	take	all	30	hours	in	
the	College.	However,	we	expect	that	most	students	in	this	program	will	take	no	more	than	9	
hours	outside	the	College,	and	most	will	take	significantly	less	than	that.	
	
**We	assume	tuition	rates	will	rise;	these	numbers	take	24	hours	at	the	current	rate	of	
$1,714/credit	hour	and	6	hours	in	the	summer	at	the	current	rate	of	$1,660/credit	hour,	plus	
rounding	up	for	approximate	fees.		Source:	http://www.case.edu/studentaccounts/tuition-
fees/graduate-tuition-fees/school-of-graduate-studies/	
	
b.		Provide	evidence	of	institutional	commitment	and	capacity	to	meet	these	expenses:	
(Please	see	above	tables	for	sources	of	funding.)	

	
VIII.		Other	expense	and	revenue	questions	

	
a.		Is	the	curricular	initiative	designed	to	be	revenue	generating?	If	so,	define	the	
expected	revenue	beyond	the	cost	of	expenses,	preferably	in	table	format:	It	would	be	
appropriate	to	charge	around	$56,000/year	for	tuition	and	fees	for	this	program,	and	
this	program	could	easily	attract	15-20-person	cohorts	annually	of	high-quality	
participants.	As	a	point	of	comparison,	USNA’s	Stockdale	Center	for	Ethical	Leadership	
draws	in	four	Stockdale	Fellows	each	year	(and	turns	away	many	more	applicants)	to	
study	topics	in	Military	Ethics,	even	though	the	program	does	not	confer	a	degree	or	
certificate.			
	
b.		Describe	the	need	and	justification	for	tuition	waivers	or	stipends:	None	expected	
or	required,	unless	stemming	from	participation	of	limited	number	of	IG-undergraduates	
whose	tuition	scholarships	may	not	cover	the	full	cost	of	their	participation	in	this	
program	
	
c.		Describe	terms	of	expense	or	revenue	sharing	with	other	CWRU	schools	and/or	
administrative	offices:	We	propose	using	a	tuition-sharing	model	that	recognizes	the	
program	development	and	administrative	expenses	beyond	the	cost	of	instruction,	and	if	
ever	necessary,	future	tuition	waivers	associated	with	the	program.	The	College	has	
previously	partnered	with	the	Law	School	in	this	capacity	and	propose	a	similar	model.	
	
Gross	Tuition	of	all	credits	enrolled	for	MA	Military	Ethics	students	
less	CAS	and	Inamori	Center	Administrative	Expenses	at	@20%	=	Net	Revenue	
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2017	projection	
Gross	Revenue:	$260,000	for	150	credits	
less	$52,000	for	CAS	and	Inamori	Center	Administrative	Expenses	 	
Net	Revenue:	$208,000	or	~$1387/credit	for	Law	School	courses	for	full	paying	
students*	
	
*This	rate	would	be	adjusted	based	on	if	tuition	waivers	are	ever	offered.	
	
d.		Identify	likely	sources	and	assess	the	near---	and	long---term	likelihood	of	raising	
funds	to	support	the	initiative	in	such	categories	as	external	and	internal	grants	and	
philanthropy:	The	Inamori	Center	has	been	working	with	UGEN	Corporate	Relations	
development	officers	to	build	strong	relationships	with	local	corporations,	some	of	
whom,	such	as	the	Eaton	Corporation,	are	already	supporters	of	the	Center,	have	strong	
ties	to	the	military,	and	may	be	able	to	provide	additional	support	for	this	program.	In	
addition,	Drs.	French	and	Jack	are	working	on	a	DoD	grant	proposal	that,	if	successful,	
could	also	provide	some	funding.		

	
IX.		Library	resources	

	
a.			Karen	Thornton,	the	research	services	librarian	for	the	Philosophy	department	said	
that	based	on	her	initial	review	of	the	library	resources,	the	existing	resources	are	
sufficient	to	support	this	degree	program.	Furthermore,	she	said	that	it	would	be	fairly	
easy	to	acquire	additional	resources	if	any	were	needed.	However,	the	available	
resources	are	likely	capable	of	supporting	this	program	without	acquiring	
supplementary	materials.	
	
A	preliminary	search	of	existing	online	resources	shows	that	students	currently	have	full	online	
access	to	over	300,000	resources	tagged	under	“military	ethics.”	More	resources	are	available	
through	databases	such	as	JSTOR	and	SocIndex.	Furthermore,	CWRU	is	associated	with	of	the	
foremost	journal	in	this	field,	The	Journal	of	Military	Ethics,	through	the	Inamori	Center	Director	
(who	is	an	Associate	Editor	of	the	journal).	Masters	students	would	also	benefit	from	the	CETMONS	
(Consortium	for	Emerging	Technology	and	Military	Operations	and	National	Security)	and	ISME	
conferences,	some	of	which	will	be	held	at	CWRU	and	the	annual	fall	law	symposium	hosted	by	
Dean	Scharf	and	the	CWRU	Law	School	that	regularly	brings	leaders	in	this	field	to	campus.		

	
	
X.	Relationship	of	proposal	to	strategic	plans	

	
a.		How	does	the	proposed	curricular	initiative	relate	to	the	priorities	of	the		CAS	strategic	
plan?	This	program,	unique	in	the	U.S.,	marshals	the	resources	and	expertise	of	CAS	faculty	to	
generate	new	interest	in	and	revenue	for	the	College	through	academic	service	to	a	wider	and	
currently-underserved	community	of	potential	students.			

	
b.		How	does	the	proposed	curricular	initiative	relate	to	the	priorities	of	the		CWRU	strategic	
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plan?	This	new	program	would	emphasize	institutional	commitment	to	“ethics	&	society,”	a	core	
pillar	of	the	CWRU	strategic	plan,	generate	publicity	and	goodwill	for	the	institution,	its	schools,	
and	its	ethics	center,	and	exhibit	the	commitment	of	the	institution	toward	academic	innovation	
and	public	service.		The	study	of	military	ethics	supports	long	term	humanitarian	goals,	such	as	
preventing	unjust	wars,	decreasing	incidents	of	war	crimes,	genocide,	human	rights	abuses,	and	
other	atrocities	produced	by	the	dehumanizing	effects	of	armed	conflict,	supporting	the	mental	
health	and	successful	transitions	of	military	service	members	and	combat	veterans,	and	fostering	
a	lasting	peace	founded	in	justice.	
	





































 

 
 

 
 

 
 

April 28, 2016 
 

FACULTY SENATE RESOLUTION RECOMMENDING DIVERSITY  
TRAINING FOR CWRU FACULTY 

 
                  WHEREAS, Article V, Section A, Par. 2. of the Constitution of 

 the University Faculty states in relevant part that the powers and obligations of the 
Faculty Senate shall include but are not limited to making recommendations to the 
University Faculty on all issues presented to the University Faculty, and 

 
                      WHEREAS, on April 14, 2016, the Faculty Senate Executive Committee   
       voted to recommend to the Faculty Senate that all faculty participate in the Diversity  
       360 education program offered by the Case Western Reserve University Office of  
       Inclusion, Diversity and Equal Opportunity, and to include this recommendation on  
       the April 28th, 2016 Faculty Senate meeting agenda. 

 
  
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED THAT: 
the Faculty Senate recommends that all elected 
faculty senators serving on the Senate during the 
2016-2017 academic year who have not already 
done so, participate in the Diversity 360 education 
program by the end of the 2016-2017 academic 
year; and that all other Case Western Reserve 
University faculty participate in the Diversity 360 
education program by the end of the 2019-2020 
academic year.  

 



Faculty Senate Committee on University Libraries 
Report to Faculty Senate 

April 2016 
Submitted by C. Cano, Chair, 2015-16 

 
 

Charge to FSCUL: The Committee on the University Libraries shall advise the 
Director and the University administration on policies and procedures relating to the 
operations, facilities and budget of the University Libraries. The Committee shall 
report regularly to the Senate, with recommendations as appropriate. (By-laws of the 
Faculty Senate, By-law VII., Item i., Par. 2) 
 
 FSCUL met four times during the 2015-2016 academic year. The committee 
considered an updated version of the 2015-2018 KSL Strategic Plan and reports on 
library structure and budget from the directors of the Harris Library (MSASS), the 
Cleveland Health Sciences Library, and the Green Law Library. The Director of 
University Libraries reported to the committee concerning storage facilities, OhioLink 
costs, the renovation of the Freedman Center, the costs of content acquisition at KLS, 
and the impact of library resources on research at CWRU. The committee was invited 
to tour the newly renovated Freedman Center of KSL at its February meeting. 
 Having considered several reports on the current state of University library 
resources, FSCUL submits the following recommendation:  
 
CWRU’s 2013-2018 strategic plan, Think Beyond the Possible, places “scholarship 
and creative endeavor that draws on all forms of inquiry” among the University’s 
defining activities, and one of the plan’s express goals is to “provide library 
information content, services and resources commensurate with those of our 
university peers.” Although the libraries have made maximal use of scarce resources 
during difficult times and have continuously reallocated funds from other areas to 
cover content acquisition, they now face an acute content crisis. Over the last three 
years in particular, with no increase in content funding (since FY 2013) and with 
content inflation rising well above that for higher education in general, the libraries 
have fallen farther and farther behind in their ability to secure content. If there is no 
increase in the content budget for FY 2017, a third round of journal cancellations 
since 2011 will become necessary. There is ample evidence to demonstrate that this 
decreasing investment in libraries has deleterious effects on student and faculty 
research, and that it contributes to the downward trend of the Univerity’s rankings in 
all of the global higher education indexes (nearly all of which rely significantly on 
citations of faculty research output as a key metric). 
 Therefore, the Faculty Senate Committee on University Libraries urges the 
University to develop, and begin implementing in FY 2017, a multi-year strategy to 
provide adequate funding to the libraries based on the libraries’ identification of 
content needs critical to the teaching, learning, and research missions of the 
University. 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Provost’s Commission on the Undergraduate Experience
Progress Report 

Kimberly K. Emmons
April 28, 2016



Provost’s Commission on the Undergraduate Experience 

The CUE charge includes three primary tasks:

• Develop and articulate a philosophy for advancing CWRU’s 
undergraduate experience including SAGES and general 
education requirements.

• Explore how CWRU’s residential campus environment could 
better support learning and provide a more intellectually vibrant 
experience for undergraduates.

• Engage with consultants from the Art & Science Group LLC as 
they help CWRU to understand external perceptions about 
CWRU’s undergraduate programs and how any changes that 
may be implemented would be perceived.



Provost’s Commission on the Undergraduate Experience
Membership

• CAS: Kimberly Emmons (Chair), Jerrold Scott, Lee Thompson, Blanton 
Tolbert

• CSE: Daniel Lacks, Frank Merat
• NUR: Amy Bieda
• WSOM: Robin Dubin
• SOM: Hope Barkoukis
• Support Areas:  Richard Bischoff (Enrollment Management), David 

Fleshler (International Affairs), Susan Nickel-Schindewolf (Student 
Affairs), Jeffrey Wolcowitz (Undergraduate Studies)

• Student Representation: Nishant Uppal
(Note:  Members were selected by the Provost with input from the Deans.)

• Administrative Resources:  Donald Feke, Victoria Wright



Provost’s Commission on the Undergraduate Experience
Spring 2016 Activities 

• Created website (including full charge): 
http://www.case.edu/provost/cue

• Assigned faculty liaisons to each academic department & 
administrative liaisons to key offices

• Review of CWRU reports (strategic plans, reports from PCUEL 
[2001], SAGES Task Force reports, Institutional Research, etc.)

• Review of national best practices & definitions of ideal 
undergraduate education at research universities such as 
CWRU

• Review of campus input (from open forum meetings, initial input 
survey, individually-submitted materials)

http://www.case.edu/provost/cue


Provost’s Commission on the Undergraduate Experience
Spring 2016 CWRU Community Input

• Meetings with CAS, CSE, SON, WSOM leadership teams; with 
departments (by invitation); with Humanities Chairs; with Faculty 
Senate Leadership; with FSCUE

• Two Open Forums (March 29 & 30, 2016)
• Non-CUE Participation (45): 15 Faculty; 12 Students; 18 Staff

• General Input Survey (closed April 22, 2016)
• Responses (145): 64 Faculty; 50 Students; 25 Staff; 6 

Alumni/Other 
• Additional written input received (e.g., from student athletes; 

international studies, ethics, and humanities faculty; USG)
• Data analysis ongoing



Provost’s Commission on the Undergraduate Experience
Next Steps

• Formation of Working Groups (summer 2016):
• Undergraduate Advising (including academic & career)
• Experiential Education (including research, service learning, 

community engagement experiences, etc.)
• Campus Culture & Environment

• General Education Curriculum Review & Recommendations
• CUE faculty members to begin effort
• Departmental consultations beginning in late summer & fall

• Consultations with Art & Science Group (May-August)



Provost’s Commission on the Undergraduate Experience
Progress Report

Date Tentative Milestones (drafted Jan 2016) Progress

Jan 2016 Appoint Chair; finalize charge; school meetings Completed

Mar 2016 Submit preliminary recommendations for CWRU’s 
philosophy of undergraduate education

Ongoing (combined 
w/uniform GER)

May 2016 Submit preliminary assessment of potential for 
uniform GER

Ongoing (combined
w/philosophy)

Summer 
2016

Art & Science Group research results Scheduled (May/Aug)

Nov 2016 Submit preliminary campus climate & environment 
recommendations

Working group being 
formed

Dec 2016 Submit preliminary report on status of SAGES 
within GER

Discussions started 
with CUE

Year 2 (2017) TBD TBD



Provost’s Commission on the Undergraduate Experience

Future questions, comments, and/or proposals may be directed to:

pcue@case.edu



2016-2017 Faculty Senate Executive Committee  

2016-2017 Elected Senator 2015-2018 Ramanujam Vasudevan WSOM Associate Professor
2016-2017 Elected Senator 2015-2018 Strassfeld Robert LAW Professor

2016-2017 Elected Senator 2015-2018 von Recum Horst CSE Assistant Professor

2016-2017 Elected Senator 2016-2018 Tulunoglu Ibrahim SODM Associate Professor

2015-2017 Elected Senator 2015-2018 Mahoney Gerald MSASS Professor

2016-2017 Elected Senator 2014-2017 Zhang Amy SON Associate Professor
2016-2017 Elected Senator 2015-2018 Emmons Kimberly CAS Associate Professor

2016-2017 tba SOM

2015-2017 chair Harte Peter SOM Professor

2016-2017 chair-elect Colares Juscelino LAW Professor

2016-2017 past-chair Ritzmann Roy CAS Professor

ex-officio Baeslack Bud Provost

ex-officio Snyder Barbara President

ex-officio Weiss Rebecca
Secretary of the 
University Faculty



2016-2017 Faculty Senate Standing Committee Chairs

aculty Senate Committee on By-Laws Ledford Kenneth chair, 2016-2017 CAS

aculty Senate Committee on Faculty Compensation Mahoney Gerald chair, 2015-2017 MSASS
aculty Senate Committee on Faculty Personnel Bendik-Keymer Jeremy chair, 2016-2017 CAS
aculty Senate Finance Committee Starkman Glenn chair, 2016-2017 CAS

aculty Senate Committee on Graduate Studies MacDonald Paul chair, 2015-2017 SOM
aculty Senate Committee on Information and Communication 
echnology Hauck Steven chair, 2016-2017 CAS

aculty Senate Committee on Minority Affairs Hickman Ronald chair, 2016-2017 SON

aculty Senate Nominating Committee McEnery Maureen chair, 2016-2017 SOM
aculty Senate Committee on Research Hoffer Lee chair, 2013-2017 CAS

aculty Senate Committee on Undergraduate Education Dubin Robin chair, 2016-2017 WSOM

aculty Senate Committee on Undergraduate Education Chottiner Gary vice chair, 2016-2017 CAS
aculty Senate Committee on University Libraries Iverson Paul chair, 2016-2017 CAS

aculty Senate Committee on Women Faculty Palomo Leena chair, Spring 2016-2017 SODM



April 28, 2016
Faculty Senate Nominating 
Committee

Faculty Senate 
Committee 
Nominations 2016-2017



Thanks to the members of the 2015-2016 
Nominating Committee:

Kathy Farkas, MSASS
Gregory Jonas, WSOM
Marcus Macalla, PHED

Beth McGee, CAS
Kathryn Mercer, LAW

Martin Palomo, SODM (chair)
Carol Musil, SON

Maureen McEnery, SOM
Xiong Yu, CSE



Recruiting New Membership for Faculty Senate 
Standing Committees

• Faculty Interest Survey is emailed to all faculty in January. Approximately 150 
faculty members expressed an interest in serving on Senate committees.

• Each member of the Nominating Committee takes responsibility for recruiting 
members for a standing committee.  Each member also recommends faculty from 
his or her constituent faculty for membership on any of the standing committees.

• The Nominating Committee contacts faculty who volunteered for a committee and 
receives input from current chairs.

• The Faculty Senate approves new members to the standing committees; the 
Executive Committee approves the appointment of all standing committee chairs.   

• New members and members who agreed to a second term are highlighted in 
yellow and require approval by the Senate.



Faculty Senate Committee on By-Laws

2016-2019 chair, 2016-2017 Ledford Kenneth CAS Associate Professor

2016-2019; 2013-2016 DiFeo Analisa SOM Assistant Professor
2015-2018, 2012-2015,
2009-2012 Palomo Martin SODM Associate Professor

2014-2017; 2011-2014 Webel Allison SON Assistant Professor

2015-2018; 2012-2015 McEnery Maureen SOM Associate Professor

2016-2019; 2013-2016 Haywood Valerie CAS Senior Instructor

unofficial guest Weiss Rebecca
Secretary of the University 
Faculty

unofficial guest Fulton Arlishea Associate General Counsel
unofficial guest Langell Lois Special Assistant to the Provost



Faculty Senate Committee on Faculty Compensation

2014-2017 Sauve Genevieve CAS Associate Professor

2016-2019; 2013-2016 Morris Diana SON Associate Professor

2015-2018 Overholser James CAS Professor

2015-2018; 2012-2015 chair, 2015-2017 Mahoney Gerald MSASS Professor

2015-2018 Swain James SOM Associate Professor

2015-2018 Whitehouse Peter SOM Professor

2014-2017 Reimer Jennifer PHED Assistant Professor

2016-2019 Yu Xin CSE Professor

2016-2019 Townsend Aloen MSASS Professor
CFO or 
designee Gregory Carolyn

VP for Human 
Resources

provost or 
designee Singer Lynn

Deputy Provost & VP 
for AA



Faculty Senate Committee on Faculty Personnel

2015-2018 Aneja Ashish SOM Assistant Professor

2015-2018 chair, 2016-2017 Bendik-Keymer Jeremy  CAS Associate Professor

2014-2017; 2011-2014 McNally Laura LAW Professor

2014-2017 Pinto Andres SODM Associate Professor

2016-2019 Musil Carol SON Professor

2016-2019; 2013-2016 Papachristou Christos CSE Professor

2014-2017; 2011-2014 Savrin Carol SON Associate Professor

2014-2017; 2011-2014 Ozsoyoglu Meral CSE Professor

2015-2018 Cano Christine CAS Associate Professor

ex officio, Faculty Diversity Officer Davis Reddix Donna
ex officio, member of Faculty 
Compensation TBA TBA

ex officio, president's designee Singer Lynn Deputy Provost



Faculty Senate Finance Committee
2014-2017, 
2011-2014 at-large member, chair 2013-2016 Fine Scott WSOM Professor
2016-2019 at-large member (Senator) Quinn-Griffin Mary SON Professor
2016-2019 at-large member (Senator), chair, 2016-2017 Starkman Glenn CAS Professor
2012- school  representative (SON) Winkelman Chris SON Associate Professor
2016- school representative (CAS) Cano Christine CAS Associate Professor
2015- school representative (CSE)    Baskaran Harihara CSE Professor

2015- school representative (LAW) Robertson Cassandra LAW Professor
2015- school representative (MSASS) Singer Mark MSASS Professor
2016- school representative (SODM) Victoroff Kristin SODM Associate Professor
2015- school representative (SOM) Singer Ethan SOM Associate Professor
2016- school representative (WSOM) Forbes Silke WSOM Associate Professor

ex officio, chair of University Budget Committee Cullis Christopher CAS
ex officio, chair of Faculty Compensation Mahoney Gerald MSASS
regular guest and participant, Senior VP Finance and 
CFO Sideras John



Faculty Senate Committee on Graduate Studies
2016-2019 Peck Simon WSOM Associate Professor
2015-2018; 2012-
2015 Li Jing CSE Associate Professor
2016-2019; 2013-
2016 Gary Faye SON Professor

2015-2018 Montagnese Thomas SODM Assistant Professor
2016-2019; 2013-
2016 McGrath Janet CAS Professor

2014-2017 chair, 2015-2017 MacDonald Paul SOM Professor

2014-2017 Bieda Amy SON Assistant Professor

2015-2018 Gurkan Umut CSE Assistant Professor
2014-2017; 2011-
2014 Barkoukis Hope SOM Associate Professor

ex-officio, Dean, Graduate 
Studies Rozek Charles
ex-officio, Associate VP 
Research Endy Stephanie
ex-officio, Associate Dean, 
Graduate Studies Hamel Lynmarie



Faculty Grievance Panel
Assaf Hussein SODM Comprehensive Care
Cano Christine CAS Modern Languages and Literatures
Carlin Cathy SOM Physiology and Biophysics
Chiel Hillel CAS Biology
Debanne Sara SOM Epidemiology and Biostatistics 
Dubin Robin WSOM Economics
Faddoul Fady SODM Dentistry: General
Higgins Patricia SON Nursing
Kam Lynn SOM Nutrition
Ledford Ken CAS History
McDonald Patricia SON Nursing
McDonnell Sean PHED Physical Education and Athletics
Merrick William SOM Biochemistry
Miller David MSASS MSASS
Milligan Sharon MSASS MSASS
Orlock John CAS Theater and Dance
Overholser Jim CAS Psychological Sciences
Palomo Leena SODM Periodontics
Papachristou Christos CSE Electrical Eng. & Computer Science
Peck Simon WSOM Design and Innovation
Richley Bonnie WSOM Organizational Behavior
Robertson Cassandra LAW Clinical Programs
Sarma Deepak CAS Religious Studies



Faculty Senate Committee on Information and Communication Technology

2016-2019; 2013-2016 Herin Angelina CAS Assistant Professor
2015-2018 Dazard Jean-Eudes SOM Assistant Professor
2015-2018 Wojtkowski Todd PHED Assistant Professor
2016-2019 chair, 2016-2017 Hauck Steven CAS Professor

2016-2019 Wood Zoe Breen MSASS Assistant Professor

2014-2017; 2011-2014 Madureira Leonardo WSOM Associate Professor
2014-2017 Rabinovich Michael CSE Professor

2014-2017; 2011-2014 Fox Carol LAW Senior Instructor
2015-2018; 2012-2015 Teich Sorin SODM Associate Professor

ex-officio, FSCUL, chair or 
designee Iverson Paul 
ex-officio, provost or designee Baeslack Bud
ex-officio, University Librarian Hirshon Arnold
ex-officio, VP ITS Workman Sue



Faculty Senate Committee on Minority Affairs

2015-2018; 2012-
2015 Fountain T. Kenny CAS Associate Professor
2015-2018 (replacing
Sarah Andrews, fall 
2016) Prica Marija CSE Assistant Professor

2014-2017 Yearby Ruqaiijah LAW Professor

2014-2017 chair, 2016-2017 Hickman Ron SON Associate Professor

2015-2018 Quinones-Mateu Miguel SOM Associate Professor
2016-2019; 2013-
2016 Palomo Leena SODM Associate Professor

ex-officio, provost 
designee, VP diversity Mobley Marilyn
ex-officio, provost 
designee, Faculty
Diversity Officer Davis Reddix Donna



Faculty Senate Nominating Committee
2016-2018 Palomo Leena SODM Associate Professor
2016-2018; 2014-
2016 Jonas Gregory WSOM Associate Professor

2015-2017 Musil Carol SON Professor

2016-2018 Covault Corbin CAS Professor

2016-2018 Kennedy Patrick PHED Associate Professor

2016-2018 Lewandowski John CSE Professor

2015-2017 McEnery Maureen SOM Associate Professor
2015-2017; 2013-
2015 Farkas Kathleen MSASS Associate Professor

2015-2017 Mercer Kathryn LAW Professor

regular guest Weiss Rebecca
Secretary of the 
University Faculty

ex-officio,  FS chair-
elect Colares Juscelino Law Professor



Faculty Senate Committee on Research

2014-2017; 2011-
2014 chair, 2013-2017 Hoffer Lee CAS Associate Professor
2014-2017 Baskaran Harihara CSE Professor

2016-2019 Pandiyan Pushpa SODM Assistant Professor
2015-2018; 2012-
2015 Jankowsky Eckhard SOM Associate Professor
2014-2017 Short Betsy CAS Professor
2016-2019 Kenneley Irena SON Associate Professor
2014-2017 Prina Silvia WSOM Associate Professor
2015-2018; 2012-
2015 Averbook Bruce SOM Professor

2016-2019 Papachristou Christos CSE Professor
ex-officio, Dean, Graduate 
Studies Rozek Charles
ex-officio, Associate VP 
Research Endy Stephanie



Faculty Senate Committee on Undergraduate Education

2014-2017 at-large member,  past chair Killion Cheryl SON Associate Professor
2015-2018 at-large member, chair Dubin Robin WSOM Professor
2016-2019 at-large member, vice chair Chottiner Gary CAS Professor

2016- school representative (BIOC/NUTR) Shoham Menachem SOM Associate Professor

2012- school representative (PHED) Schmuhl Eric PHED Instructor
2016- school representative (CAS) Shulman Peter CAS Associate Professor
2016- school representative (CSE) Yu Xiong CSE Professor
2012- school representative (WSOM) Niraj Rakesh WSOM Associate Professor
2014- school representative (SON) Hopkins Julie SON Instructor

provost designee, ug administrator, non-
voting Bischoff Richard Vice President
provost designee, ug administrator, non-
voting Feke Don Vice Provost
provost designee, ug administrator, non-
voting Stark Lou Vice President
provost designee, ug administrator, non-
voting Wolcowitz Jeff Dean
ex-officio, provost Baeslack Bud Provost



Faculty Senate Committee on University Libraries
2016-2019 chair, 2016-2017 Iversen Paul CAS Associate Professor
2014-2017 Suresky M. Jane SON Assistant Professor

2015-2018 Montagnese Thomas SODM Assistant Professor

2015-2018 Gerhart Peter LAW Professor

2015-2018 Gibbons Joseph SOM Associate Professor

2016-2019; 2013-2016 Strom Gerald MSASS Senior Instructor

2015-2018; 2012-2015 Gridley Sarah CAS Associate Professor
2014-2017 Cano Christine CAS Associate Professor

2016-2019; 2013-2016 Prina Silvia WSOM Associate Professor
2014-2017 Gratzl Miklos CSE Associate Professor

ex-officio,  Health Sciences Library Blazar Kathleen SOM Interim Director
ex-officio, FSCICT, chair or designee Hauck Steven CAS Professor
ex-officio, Law Library Custer Joseph LAW Director
ex-officio, MSASS Library Skutnik Samantha MSASS Director
ex-officio, University Librarian Hirshon Arnold
ex-officio, VP ITS Workman Sue



Faculty Senate Committee on Women Faculty

2016-2019 Mercer Kathryn LAW Professor

2015-2018 Backus Amy PHED Athletic Director
2015-2018; 2012-2015 chair, 2015-2017 Palomo Leena SODM Associate Professor
2016-2019 Holmes Megan MSASS Assistant Professor
2016-2019 Prica Marija CSE Assistant Professor

2014-2017; 2011-2014 Przeworski Amy CAS Assistant Professor
2016-2019 Prince-Paul Maryjo SON Assistant Professor
2014-2017 Dimitropoulos Anastasia CAS Associate Professor
2014-2017; 2011-2014 Stiefel Usha SOM Associate Professor

ex-officio, provost or 
designee Singer Lynn
ex-officio, Women Faculty 
SOM, chair or designee TBA
ex-officio, Women's Center, 
chair or designee Freimark Susan
ex-officio, PACoW chair or 
designee TBA
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